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September 9, 2004

Brian Anderson

Vice President of Resources

The Pacific Lumber Company

P.O.  Box 37

Scotia, CA  95565

Dear Mr. Anderson:

Subject:
Notification of Waiver Ineligibility for Timber Harvesting Plans in the Van Duzen River Watershed

Files:
THP Files

The North Coast Regional Water Quality Control Board  (Regional Water Board) staff has deter-mined that the following Timber Harvesting Plans (THPs), and for the foreseeable future, all new THPs submitted by the Pacific Lumber Company (PALCO) in the Van Duzen River watershed, are not eligible for waivers of waste discharge requirements under any existing waiver policy.

	THP Number
	CDF Approval Status
	
	THP Number
	CDF Approval Status

	1-04-079 HUM
	Pending
	
	1-04-131 HUM
	Approved

	1-04-098 HUM
	Pending
	
	1-04-169 HUM
	Returned

	1-04-099 HUM
	Pending
	
	1-04-189 HUM
	Pending

	1-04-103 HUM
	Approved
	
	1-04-190 HUM
	Pending

	1-04-104 HUM
	Approved
	
	1-01-035 HUM (MA#13)
	Pending

	1-04-106 HUM
	Approved
	
	1-02-157 HUM  (MA#2)
	Returned

	1-04-113 HUM
	Pending
	
	1-02-240 HUM (MA#10)
	Returned

	1-04-128 HUM
	Pending
	
	1-02-246 HUM  (MA#3)
	Approved

	1-04-130 HUM
	Pending
	
	
	


As documented in numerous THP pre-harvest inspection reports, letters of non-concurrence to the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (CDF), issue papers to various state agencies, and at least one request for Head of Agency Appeal to the State Water Resources Control Board, we have ongoing and unresolved concerns regarding cumulative impacts to the beneficial uses of water in the sediment-impaired Van Duzen River watershed.
  These concerns date back to October 2001.  They are based on a variety of factors, including, but not limited to: the rate and scale of land-disturbing activities and high-impact silvicultural practices proposed in PALCO’s Van Duzen THPs, field observations made by our staff as well as the staff of at least one other State agency, and complaints received by our office from Van Duzen residents.

In this year alone, PALCO has submitted twenty-two THPs and Major Amendments, proposing harvest on nearly 2,500 acres (approximately 10%) of its Van Duzen ownership.
  Prior to 2004, and since the approval of PALCO’s Habitat Conservation Plan in 1999, the company had already harvested timber on approximately 6,000 acres in the Van Duzen, or nearly 25% of its ownership in the watershed.  Of the twenty-two THPs submitted in 2004, ten have been approved by CDF – three of them within the last two weeks.

The Regional Water Board recently adopted new policies for waivers
 and waste discharge requirements
 (WDRs) for timber operations on non-federal lands in the region.  Under the new waiver policy, plan submitters have the option until October 15, 2004 to seek coverage for THPs under the previous waiver policy
, as long as they satisfy certain eligibility criteria outlined in that order.  For your convenience, I have attached those criteria to this letter, as excerpted from Order No. R1-2003-0016.

We have determined that PALCO’s Van Duzen THPs do not satisfy the waiver eligibility criteria.  Specifically, our ongoing and unresolved concerns regarding cumulative impacts and the rate and scale of PALCO’s land disturbing activities in the watershed support waiver revocation based on Criteria 3, 4, and 7.  Therefore, please apply for coverage under the general timber WDRs.  As your applications for coverage are received, my staff will make recommendations to me as to whether coverage under the general timber WDRs is appropriate, or whether watershed-wide or individual WDRs should be developed.  I will notify you of the resulting decisions. 

Should you disagree with this denial of waiver coverage, and you wish to have the Regional Water Board review this decision, please submit your request in writing with the reasons for your request.  Otherwise, if you have any further questions about the contents of this letter, please do not hesitate to call me at (707) 576-2225 or Mark Neely of my staff at (707) 576-2689.

Sincerely,

Catherine Kuhlman

Executive Officer

MKN:tmk\090904_DAK_palcoVDRwaiverletter.doc

Certified Return Receipt
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� We believe that PALCO has copies of all the documents mentioned herein.  However, if this is not the case, we will gladly provide PALCO with duplicates of some or all of the referenced materials upon request.


� For purposes of this letter, PALCO’s Van Duzen ownership is defined according to PALCO’s Van Duzen Watershed Analysis Unit, which excludes the Yager Creek drainage.  Three of the twenty-two THPs mentioned have been returned by CDF, and are pending resubmission.  The acreage totals presented do not include acreages from these three THPs.


� Order No. R1-2004-0016: Categorical Waiver of Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges Related to Timber Activities on Non-Federal Lands in the North Coast Region herein referred to as the “new waiver policy”.


� Order No. R1-2004-0030: General Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges Related to Timber Activities on Non-Federal Lands in the North Coast Region, hereinafter referred to as “general timber WDRs”.


� Order No. R1-2003-0016: Categorical Waiver of Waste Discharge Requirements for Discharges Related to Timber Activities on Non-Federal Lands in the North Coast Region, herein referred to as the “old waiver policy”.
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